

Memorandum

DATE: October 5, 2023

TO: All KMD Employees

FROM: Gabriel Marquez, KMD Division Manager

SUBJECT: Notice of Potential Exposure to COVID-19

Yesterday, MTS was informed that an individual who was present at the KMD Transportation building has tested positive for COVID-19, received a positive diagnosis from his/her healthcare provider, and/or was required to isolate by order of a public health official. The individual was last present at the worksite on 9/29/23. There have been 2 COVID-19 cases at this location in the last 14 days and 4 in the last 30 days.

Unless you have been separately notified, we have no reason to believe that you were in "close contact" with the individual during their "infectious period". Cal/OSHA defines "close contact" as "being within 6 feet of the infected person for a cumulative total of 15 minutes or more over a 24-hour period during the infected person's infectious period" which applies "regardless of the use of face coverings." Current CDC, state, and County Health Department guidance does not require or recommend that you self-quarantine under these circumstances. You do not need to take any action that you are not already taking (e.g., stay home if sick, maintain social distance, wear mask or cloth face covering at work). However, if you have concerns about what steps may be appropriate for your personal situation, please contact your health care provider.

For privacy reasons, we cannot reveal or confirm the infected person's identity. We ask that you respect the privacy of your co-workers and avoid speculating as to who the individual may be. We want to create a work environment where individuals who have COVID-19 are comfortable reporting the incident to management immediately.

In accordance with California law, we are providing you the following additional information:

- MTS has a disinfection and safety plan (Pandemic Response Plan) in place that
 complies with the guidelines of the federal Centers for Disease Control as well as
 California law. Our safety and maintenance teams are working diligently to disinfect
 all areas where the individual may have come into contact. If you have any questions
 regarding our disinfection and safety plan, please contact me.
- You may be eligible for the following COVID-19 related benefits under applicable federal, state, or local laws, and/or company policy: workers' compensation (as described at Labor Code sections 3212.86-3212.88), company-provided paid sick

leave, paid leave in accordance with Cal/OSHA emergency standards, and jobprotected, unpaid leaves of absence under the California Family Rights Act (CFRA) and/or the California Fair Employment & Housing Act (FEHA) and the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA). For more information on the options available, please see the Agency intranet and/or contact Cydney Jones in the Human Resources department.

- On-site COVID-19 testing is available to you at no cost during working hours. Contact
 your supervisor for further details. You may also seek testing through the County of
 San Diego by calling 211 or visiting the County website
 https://www.sandiegocounty.gov/coronavirus.html
- MTS strictly prohibits retaliation and discrimination against any worker who discloses
 a positive COVID-19 test or diagnosis or order to quarantine or isolate. If you have
 any concerns regarding potential retaliation and/or discrimination, please
 immediately contact the Director of Human Resources.

As a reminder, please ensure that you are washing your hands frequently, maintaining social distancing, wearing face coverings when appropriate, and staying home when you are ill. Maintaining a healthy workplace requires all of us to do our part.

Thank you for your attention to this important matter. If you have any questions or concerns, please contact me or Cydney Jones, Human Resources Specialist.

Please check https://www.sdmts.com/bus-operations-emergency-updates) for answers to frequently asked questions and information on how to obtain leave, or please feel free to contact the Human Resources Department with any questions.

cc: Cydney Jones, Human Resources Specialist
COVID-19 Web Page
All KMD Bulletin Boards until 11/5/23